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Monastic life is a handed-
down type of life: a newcomer
watches and learns from the
elders, becoming a monk by
example, then becoming part of
the next generation, handing on,
in turn, a life given to him. But
contrary to what one might
expect, there are not a lot of jobs
inside the Abbey that are passed
down. We don’t make cheese or
liquor, and no one at Assump-
tion Abbey ever made shoes or
wine casks. One job that has
been passed down, however, is
the craft of bookbinding. Books
are an essential element of
monastic life, and their binding
is a skill that requires trained
hands. You might wonder,
“What’s there to bind when
beautiful books can be pur-
chased everywhere?” To an-
swer that, we have plenty of
quarterlies, memoirs, news-
letters, papers and journals that
need covers. And there are
always plenty of hardbound
books in the library that need
repair. Brother Jacob Deiss is
kept very busy in the Abbey
bookbindery, so busy in fact
that he hesitated to be
interviewed for this article
because he is not looking to
drum up business; he has
enough to do for the limited
amount of time he is able to give
to the bindery. That said,
however, Brother Jacob enjoys

Brother Jacob Deiss in the bookbindery

Bookbinding at Assumption
binding and repairing, and for
that much he is good at it,
having had excellent teachers.
He has had to start over at
times, “But that is how one
becomes a good bookbinder,”
he says, “having patience with
the process and thinking things
through.” On average, he binds
eight to twelve books a year,
depending upon the Abbey’s
library needs and on the
amount of work people send in.
His bookbindery time is limited
to a day or two each week; he is
also employed in the main-
tenance department.

The history of the Abbey
bindery is interesting. In the
mid-1930s, Brother Victor
Frankenhauser learned the craft
from Father Eugene Juhasz, an
ordained priest from the diocese
of Cleveland who came to
Richardton to become a Bene-
dictine monk. Father Eugene
spent several years at the Abbey
but was not accepted for solemn
vows by the monastic chapter
and he moved on. Not,
however, without leaving
Brother Victor with a skill that
would serve the Abbey for
many years to come. “Father
Eugene was a terrifying religion
and Latin teacher,” Brother
Victor said in his memoir. “But
contrary to his explosive
temperament in the classroom,
he was very patient and precise
in teaching me bookbinding.”

The bindery, back then, was
a part of the print shop which
was located in what is now the
carpenter shop on the east end
of the Powerhouse. In those
days, priests were in charge of
departments, even if brothers
did all the work, and Father
Frederick Mundt was made
print shop boss by Abbot
Cuthbert Goeb. In 1938
Frederick acquired new print
shop equipment and consigned
the bindery to a rear corner
where it was nearly impossible
to work due to congestion, and
the bookbinding was all but
discontinued until the print
shop and bindery were
relocated to the library building
in 1943. Once settled in after the
move, Father Frederick expe-
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Br. Jacob examines an old Bible.

Signatures are sewn together.

The spine of the book is prepared.

rienced a change of heart about
binding, realizing that a
bookbindery was essential for
a print shop and library. And so
he purchased a Kwikprint gold
stamper for Brother Victor in
1947, which is still in use today.
He also bought two second-
hand bookbinding presses for
$75 from a shop in Miles City,
MT, which are still in use, and
worth about $3,500 today.

The craft of bookbinding
went from Father Eugene
Juhasz to Brother Victor
Frankenhauser, and from
Brother Victor to Brother Aaron
Jensen. Victor also taught
Brother Llewellyn Kouba and
Brother Alban Petesch. Both
Brother Victor and Brother
Aaron taught Brother Jacob,
who was assigned to the
bindery in 2001 by Abbot
Patrick Moore; it’s a business he
never thought he’d be doing,
but Jacob has a mechanical
mind for things, which makes
binding easier, especially
concerning details and final
touches.

Lots of equipment is needed
for the business: paper stock,
bone folders, heavyweights,
paper presses, pencils, craft
knives, rulers, bookbinding
thread, needles, paper cutters,
glue, paint brushes, endpapers,
buckram, and leather or other
book cloth for covers. The basic
process is to prep the book to be
glued, and to repair or make a

new cover. The spine of what is
called the text block—a
gathering of printed or written
leaves to be bound—is glued,
then the text block is cased into
the cover and embossed with
font that names the book and
describes its contents. That
sounds simple. There is more to
it.

Sometimes the book is
simply glued together. More
often, the book is sewn, and
needle and thread are used to
bind signatures together. A
signature is a group of paper
sheets folded in equal halves to
be worked into the binding as a
unit, five to fifteen sheets at a
time, any number of signatures
being used, though signatures
are not necessary: single sheets
of paper can also be used to
form a text block. Next, a
backing press is used. A
backing press is an essential
machine to the binding process:
it holds in place the sheets of
paper, along with the end
sheets that are situated on
either side of the text block.
Once in place, grooves are
sawed into the spine for pieces
of thread to hold the book
together. A felt strip is glued
along the spine, with a
headband on the top and
bottom which provide a hinge
point for the book to open and
close properly. After the spine
is finished, a cutting press holds
the pages together while
making a clean cut. The book is
examined for any edges or

corners that need straightening,
or tears that need taping with a
special type of scotch tape that
does not become yellow or
brittle with age. The cover is
made with Davey board and a
material to go over it—either
fabric, vinyl or leather—that
forms the cover; the material is
glued to the board and put into
a press to hold it in place while
it dries. Brother Jacob says, “In
repairing a book, I try to keep
the cover in the original size and
color that was brought to me,
unless the owner wants
something different.” When the
cover is dry, a title is embossed
on it, along with whatever else
the owner wants. “Once the
cover is finished,” Brother Jacob
explains, “the text block is
inserted, and I will glue the felt
strip and allow the book to dry
in a press overnight. Then, I
have a casing-in paste that I
apply to the end sheets on both
sides of the book, to finalize the
binding. I put the book in yet
another press. It takes a few
days for it to dry, depending
upon the size of the volume. I
do a final look-over to see that
the book lies open correctly.”
Books need special care, as they
preserve history, they are
resources of science, the arts,
nature, religion, mathematics
and technology. And a good
many books that come to
Brother Jacob’s bindery are
heirlooms. He treats them with
considerable care. A book might



One of Br. Jacob’s new bindings.

Br. Jacob examines an heirloom Bible.

take four days to finish. Repairs
might take less time, depending
upon the size and number of
pages. “I charge an amount for
each book depending upon time
and materials I have used, and
was told by my predecessors to
charge less than what the
outside world does.”

He has bound books for the
Abbey library, print shop, farm,
archives, kitchen, individual
monks, and for people outside
the Abbey. He does not ad-
vertise, but word gets around.
Just as the Abbey library is not
open to the public, the
bookbindery was not estab-
lished for a business. Never-
theless, a reputation for good
work brings in customers.

ticular kind, and he has
considerable talent for the trade.

  When asked if he is the book
maker or if the author of the
book is the book maker, Brother
Jacob responds, “The author is
responsible for the content . . . I
keep the content together for the
use of the reader.” You decide
who the book maker is.

Does Brother Jacob hope
and pray for a successor, for
when he is too old and unable
to work in the bindery
anymore? “Since this is the kind
of trade that a monastery should
have, I would hope I can pass it
along. But there are many
people out there with book-
binding businesses. I envy them
because they do it full-time.”  �

The largest books Brother
Jacob has tackled are fat 18ᵗh
century Bibles. Currently, he is
working on three of them. His
concern is to get them back into
functional display condition
and, at the same time, preserve
and restore the beauty of the
original binding. He has done
the same with tiny devotional
booklets the size of a lady’s
powder compact. Brother Jacob
says he would very likely
recognize the work if he saw a
book again, years later. “I could
tell that I did it,” he says,
“mostly by the materials I use.”
He would probably recognize
his craftsmanship, too, being
that it is a skill of a very par-

NOVEMBER
CHRONICLE

November 2: Today is
Founder’s Day for us, defined
as the anniversary of the
establishment of a society or
organization on which its
founder is honored. For
Assumption Abbey, that is
because our founder, Abbot-
Bishop Vincent de Paul Wehrle,
died on this day in l941. He is
buried in the vestibule of the
Abbey church. Ralph Waldo
Emerson said, “An institution
is the lengthened shadow of
one man.” Although the name
of this community has changed
over its one-hundred-and-
twenty-nine years—from St.
Gall’s Priory to St. Mary’s
Abbey to Assumption Abbey—
the influence of Wehrle is still
evident in our style of doing
things, and in our ministries.
Wehrle is still very much a
household word here. Too bad
he did not die a day previous,
on All Saints instead of All
Souls. But God, in His infinite
justice, has a reason for
everything. �

November 4: The North
Porch has new steps! Steel steps
have been installed into a well
that was excavated last fall. The
purpose for this new arrange-
ment is for the steps to be
covered by the porch, so to
obviate the need to sweep or
shovel snow from the steps.
They were installed in the nick
of time, before the first snow of
the season. Several of us were
worried that we might have to
shovel a snow drift out of the
temporarily exposed North
Porch. Handrails, a door, and a
large window frame above the
door were also installed, glass
pane to be added later. �
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November 8: Now that the
North Porch steps are finished,
another project on the horizon
is the replacement of the
sidewalk to Schnell Hall; it will
be widened for more con-
venient public use, and so that
our skid steer can easily remove
snow from it. This is north
country: everything is done
with winter in mind. �

November 11: Today our
country remembers those who
served in the US military. Many
deceased Assumption Abbey
monks have done so. Five living
monks have served: Brothers
Gregory Senger in the National
Guard, John Patrick Arnett,
Elias Thienpont and Jacob Deiss
in the Navy, and James Hanson
in the Army. Thank you for
your service! �

November 14: On their
weekly Sunday walk, six monks
check out a new culvert that our
renter, Mark Hoff, has put in
east of the Abbey. Br. Placid,
who worked on the farm for
fifty-two years and was farm
boss for forty-two, says he
intends to tell Mark how he
should have put it in. �

November 19: The com-
munity begins preparation for
our visitation. What is a
visitation? It is a time when
abbots and monks from other
monastic houses come to
examine the life of the Abbey as
a means of encouragement,
helping the resident monks to
discover what problems it
needs to deal with, and what
can be done to solve them. Our
visitation is scheduled for
summer 2022, and an appointed
Visitation Committee is already
hard at work to make it a
fruitful event. �

to Schnell Hall is completed.
First laid in 1963 between two
structures that were then new,
Schnell Hall and the cafeteria,
Brother John Seiler was there,
helping with the pouring, just
as he is today, only with gray
hair, on his 76ᵗh birthday. �

November 29: The sidewalk

DECEMBER
CHRONICLE

 December 1: Brothers Placid
and Michael are off to Marshall,
ND, to learn about sheep
ranching. They’re interested in
a regenerative way to restore
Abbey pastures with a gentle
animal that might be of some
human interest to the monks,
visitors, and prospective can-
didates. Changes would be
needed on our side: sheep
require woven fences or electric
wire, and coyotes, unfor-
tunately, love to kill poor
defenseless critters. But sheep,
unlike cows, eat bushes, weeds,
saplings, buckbrush, old blue-
stem, and whatever else is in
their line of chewing. Placid and
Michael are thinking that
perhaps in a couple of years we
might try five or ten animals to
begin a reinvigoration of our
pastures which, on cattle alone,
are becoming scrubbier and
scrappier every year. Any such
decisions, of course, are up to
the Abbot and his Senior
Council. �

Brother Philip Kress with the
weather records. No matter how
bad our weather conditions, one
has to tromp out to the Abbey
weather station and collect the
evidence (i.e. snow gauge, rain
gauge). You can see Brother
John Pat if you google “KFYR
video record daily weather.” �

December 3: It’s “Get a
Boost” day. Nineteen monks
receive a Covid booster from the
Richardton Clinic. Nearly
everyone at the Abbey is now
vaccinated and boosted, which
makes for nicely engineered
living, medically speaking. So,
all politics aside: Nobody wants
your germs and you don’t want
mine! �

December 6: The first below-
zero seasonal temps arrive just
in time for the feast of St. Nick
who, supposedly, is jolly, and
fat enough to live in extremely
cold temperatures comfortably.
According to whale-biology-
rule-of-thumb, you need one
inch of insulating blubber for
every 7 degrees drop  in Fahr-
enheit temperature, Arctic
waters, on average, being about
28.8˚F at their coldest. There-
fore, in the Arctic Ocean, eleven
or twelve inches of blubber are
required. And if it’s -17˚F wind
chill in ND, St. Nick will need
about 15” of fat, if  he’s not
wearing any clothes. �

December 2: Brother John
Patrick Arnett will soon begin
his twenty-third year of service
as one of 86 people in western
ND who report daily to the
National Weather Service. He
represents one of the area’s
oldest sites, with weather data
going back to the late 1800s.
Back in 1969, John Pat, as a
postulant, was asked to help

December 12: We celebrate
Gaudete Sunday, and the
Presider at Prayer has the
option (around here is re-
quired, really) to wear pink, or,
more liturgically put, rose.
However, the only cope
available for Second Vespers is
anything but rose. It is Porky
Pig pink. And the onus this year
falls to Brother Alban to wear it.
Thank goodness he looks good
in any color. �
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From the Archives:

Brother Victor Frankenhauser in the bookbindery shop in 1947 operating the brand-new
Kwikprint gold stamper that Father Frederick Mundt had purchased, an item that is
still in use.

 December 1: Brothers Placid
and Michael are off to Marshall,
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Abbey pastures with a gentle
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visitors, and prospective can-
didates. Changes would be
needed on our side: sheep
require woven fences or electric
wire, and coyotes, unfor-
tunately, love to kill poor
defenseless critters. But sheep,
unlike cows, eat bushes, weeds,
saplings, buckbrush, old blue-
stem, and whatever else is in
their line of chewing. Placid and
Michael are thinking that
perhaps in a couple of years we
might try five or ten animals to
begin a reinvigoration of our
pastures which, on cattle alone,
are becoming scrubbier and
scrappier every year. Any such
decisions, of course, are up to
the Abbot and his Senior
Council. �

Brother Philip Kress with the
weather records. No matter how
bad our weather conditions, one
has to tromp out to the Abbey
weather station and collect the
evidence (i.e. snow gauge, rain
gauge). You can see Brother
John Pat if you google “KFYR
video record daily weather.” �

December 3: It’s “Get a
Boost” day. Nineteen monks
receive a Covid booster from the
Richardton Clinic. Nearly
everyone at the Abbey is now
vaccinated and boosted, which
makes for nicely engineered

living, medically speaking. So,
all politics aside: Nobody wants
your germs and you don’t want
mine! �

December 6: The first below-
zero seasonal temps arrive just
in time for the feast of St. Nick
who, supposedly, is jolly, and
fat enough to live in extremely
cold temperatures comfortably.
According to whale-biology-
rule-of-thumb, you need one
inch of insulating blubber for
every 7 degrees drop  in Fahr-
enheit temperature, Arctic
waters, on average, being about
28.8˚F at their coldest. There-

fore, in the Arctic Ocean, eleven
or twelve inches of blubber are
required. And if it’s -17˚F wind
chill in ND, St. Nick will need
about 15” of fat, if  he’s not
wearing any clothes. �

December 13: A mystery
package arrives containing
eight 16-ounce jars of extra-
crunchy peanut butter, what
was Father Warren Heidgen’s
favorite food. May he rest in
peace! The package has a
warning: “Contents known to
cause happiness!” Our Father
Warren died back in 2018, but
his dear Colorado friend Juanita
Kursevich continues to send his
yearly Christmas present

December 25: Wonderful, to
hear the hymns and antiphons
of Christmas again! The Eu-
charistic celebration is intimate,
with just the monks present.
And after our blessed time in

December 31: Crunch time,
and Br. Michael, our prior, has
an ambulance call at the last
hour of the year. Br. Michael has
been a volunteer with the local
ambulance crew for years. �

JANUARY
CHRONICLE
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                                        Br. Michael Taffe, O.S.B.

died. Why is this a concern?
Because we don’t have them.
The company that prints the
ordos was bought out by a
conglomerate, and they decided
to drop the American-Cassinese
Congregation as a customer
because the ordo is too small a
job for them, despite the fact
that close to a thousand are
printed. So, here we are, high
and dry, at the beginning of a
new year and without direction.
Well . . . not quite. We can look
up the liturgical requirements
of the day online, but not every
monk has an iPad or an iPhone.
In fact, hardly any of us do.
Back in October, the editor of
the ordo brought the job to
another company and they
agreed to print it, but it is still
undelivered due to paper
shortages. Hopefully, we will
commit no liturgical faux pas
while we are without ordo
direction. �

just that: listen. The worser of
us will say, “Just as long as
everyone listens to me!” �

January 10: Most of the
Christmas decorations finally
disappear and the place looks
empty as a Walmart after Black
Friday. �

January 11: Despite the sub-
zero temperatures outside,
Spring classes begin for our
people in formation. Fr.
Boniface is teaching a class on
Christology, Br. Alban a class in
Monastic History, and Br.
Michael will explore Christ in
Literature. (What about the
Hogwarts Charms Class? Might
come in handy someday!) �

January 20: A 1,000-piece
puzzle is finished and on view

in the community room. Puzzle-
putting is addictive to some
members of the community,
who sometimes stay up late
because they have lost any
concern about the hour. What is
the reward for such fastid-
iousness? Another puzzle is
begun immediately! And that
1,000-piece puzzle is completed
in two days! �

January 7: We continue our
community preparation for the
2022 visitation of Assumption
Abbey. What is a visitation? We
discussed that earlier in the
Chronicles, but we can add that
it is an evaluation of monastic
life and observance, necessary
to aid in the correction of
deficiencies and stimulate
growth, and, in these modern
times, to bring a monastic
community’s thinking in line
with the broader Church. Pope
Francis calls for a serious,
widespread consultation with
lay people in decision-making,
before the opening of a formal
church synod in October, we
monks discuss what the
synodal process has to do with
life in common. The pope states
that listening to every Catholic
is essential to a decision-making
process. The better of us will do

January 25: Brs. Placid and
Michael take in a day of sheep
shearing at the Smith farm near
Marshall. Why take the wool off
those poor critters in the middle
of winter? Because they will
lamb soon—inside a barn—and
the heavy wool is an en-
cumbrance. Besides, lambs find
it easier to nurse. Lambs have
been seen to suck on tags of

When it comes to hos-
pitality at Assumption Abbey,
two of the most welcoming
places are the courtyard and the
kitchen. The courtyard is shown
to nearly every tour group who
visits, and many photos have
been taken there, including
wedding photos. The kitchen
and the food produced there,
which is always first-rate, is not
in the line of view to visitors,
but the cafeteria, with its floor-
to-ceiling windows opened to
the wide prairie and limitless
sky, is where that food is shared
by monks and guests. As it
happens, those two places need
a bit of refurbishing. The
courtyard colonnade needs
repair and repainting, and the

kitchen ceiling needs re-
painting, too. (Try to keep the
drips off you doing that!) The
monks hope to take out the
accordion wall dividing in the
cooks’ dining room, no longer
needed, and finish the window
trim in the dish room. All this to
make you feel more at home
here, seeing a clean courtyard,
and for the cooks in the kitchen
to be proud of a perfectly
spotless ceiling. Pray for the
success of our endeavor, and,
please help us out of your
kindness, if you can. Much
appreciated. We are ever grate-
ful for your kind help and
expressed appreciation of our
life and work. May God bless
you and keep you safe and
healthy!                                     �



From the
Library
By Br. Michael Taffe

7

One of the great things
about reading is the oppor-
tunity to learn about all kinds of
different things; both those that
one knows little about in
addition to adding even more
knowledge about an area that
one knows a lot about. The book
I am recommending is one that
is chock-full of great knowl-
edge: The Code Breaker: Jennifer
Doudna, gene editing, and the
future of the human race by
Walter Isaacson, Simon &
Schuster, 2021. (The author also
wrote a fabulous book on
Leonardo da Vinci and others if
one is interested). Doudna and
colleagues developed a method
in 2012 for gene editing based
on “a virus-trick used by
bacteria, which have been
battling viruses for more than a
billion years” (p. xiv). In
essence, bacteria DNA (and
ours) develops methods of
remembering and then de-
stroying viruses that attack
them and scientists were using
this information to help
understand these processes of
how various pieces of data get
added to DNA for different
purposes. Fortunately, the
author described the science in
such a way that an educated
reader could follow without
dumbing it down.

ping the make-up of RNA. The
author also includes back-
ground on other scientists
working in the area and how
and what contributions were
made by these young and old
scientists in a rapidly changing
field of science. Obviously,
most of these scientists are quite
competitive and there is a lot of
pressure on them to be the first
to publish in a field where
others are working – and these
can be both on-line and in major
journals. All of this was really
fascinating and enlightening!

The author also lays out the
major ethical issues raised by
gene editing and the efforts by
scientists to put some bound-
aries around their work along
with the resistance toward
those boundaries by some
scientists. Yes, I did find this
scary, but also feel with this
book that I have a better
understanding of what is
involved. The pandemic was
beginning as the author was
wrapping up the book and so
was able to describe how these
often competitive and intel-
ligent scientists were able to put
some of their differences aside
and work toward developing
means of identifying the virus
and to develop the vaccines that
are helping to save us – so, yes,
we can actually work together
given the chance! One of those
books that was hard to put
down and was wonderfully
written and delightfully edu-
cational.                                    �

The book is both a
biography of Doudna and a
history of how scientists came
to understand the make-up and
workings of genes. Doudna,
herself, was involved in map-

wool instead of their mother’s
teat which they are unable to
find when she is in full fleece. �

January 29: Our Fr. Boniface
Muggli is something of a 21sᵗ⁻
century circuit rider, along with
Frs. Julian and James, who
respond to requests for help in
various parishes. Over the past
twenty years, Fr. Boniface has
served in approximately eighty
parishes in the diocese, in
addition to his eleven and a half
years as pastor of St. Mary in
Richardton. Our founder,
Abbot-Bishop Vincent Wehrle
is looking down from heaven,
smiling. He was an apostolic
Benedictine, if there ever was
one, always looking first to the
needs of the people of God in
his care.                                      �

Brother Michael Taffe on Good Friday.
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Benedictine Saints
 April 2 is the feast of Saint
Ebba, abbess of Coldingham,
once one of the most powerful
abbeys in Scotland. Ebba, of
near mythic fame, presented a
heroic example of virtue when,
during a Viking invasion in 870,
she assembled her nuns inside
the chapter house and exhorted
them to dread nothing in order
to protect their virtue. Setting
an example, she cut off her nose
and upper lip so that the
Vikings, who were making
their entrance into the abbey,
would find her unappealing.
The other nuns defaced them-
selves likewise, and the
marauders, repelled by the
disfigured women, did not
compromise their virtue.
Nevertheless, they locked the

nuns inside the chapter house
and burned it down. Ebba and
her sisters died in the flames.

was chosen by Hugh Capet to
reform the Abbey of St. Denis in
Paris but was taken ill on the
way and died in the abbey of
Souvigny near Moulins in 994.

  June 24 is the feast of Saint
Bartholomew, a 12ᵗh century
monk and hermit, who, as a
child, had the Viking name
Tosig. He wandered aimlessly
as a young man until he found
himself in Norway where a
priest guided him to ordination.
He was sorely tempted by a
Norse woman causing him to
flee to England where he
became a monk at Durham. He
received a vision from Saint
Cuthbert to move to Lindisfarne
where he suffered greatly under
a nasty monk named Elwin who
provided Bartholomew with
every opportunity to learn
patience and constancy. For
many years he lived as a hermit,
sleeping on a bed of rocks and
living off the land, singing
psalms in a wild, ringing voice.
Many rich and powerful people
sought his advice which he gave
in a cheerful and friendly way.
In his old age, the monks of
Lindisfarne cared for him and
he died in 1193, praising God
with his last breath. Miracles
occurred at his tomb convincing
the devout that he had reached
the heavenly kingdom.           �

May 11 is the feast of Saint
Majolus who, in 941, joined the
abbey of Cluny in order to
escape being named the arch-
bishop of Besançon. He was
elected seven years later to be
abbot of Cluny and laid the
foundations of Cluny’s great-
ness and influence. He was re-
commended by Emperor Otto
II to be successor to Pope
Benedict VI but Majolus de-
clined, unassuming as he was.
On return from a trip to Rome
he was kidnapped by Saracens
but managed to escape. He
attributed the escape to Our
Lady of the Assumption. He Lindisfarne Castle


